ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, MAY 28, 2013
Richardson and Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. David E. Saveikis 


3 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair


2. Greg Moore
3.  Charles H. Golt



3. Lt. David Blaasch
4.  Raymond F. Burris



4. Joe Rogerson
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Rob Hossler
6.  Neal Dukes (Absent)



6. Craig Rhoads
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz (Absent)


7. Mike Stangl
8.  Joe C. Johnson



8. Anthony Gonzon
9.  Dean Ratliff (Absent)



9. Karen Kennedy
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).

A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the April 30, 2013 minutes as written.

Agenda Item 2. Shad Fishery Report (Mike Stangl).


Mike Stangl, Freshwater Fish Manager for the Fisheries Section, gave a power point presentation on the Nanticoke Shad Restoration Project.  This project led to the construction of the Nanticoke Shed Hatchery located on the banks of the Nanticoke that opened in 2005 because of declining populations of shad in the Nanticoke Watershed.  Mr. Stangl stated that shad spawn in tight circles at night in open water.  Mr. Stangl showed slides of the process and how eggs are marked.  The process is as follows:  (1) adults (typically 100-120) spawn in tank, (2) eggs are collected in a trough, (3) eggs are transferred after cleaning to incubation jars for about 4-5 days, and (4) jars are moved to culture tanks to hatch the eggs.  Three days later they are marked with OTC to identify them and then stocked in the Nanticoke River.  The fish are immersed in a four to six hour bath of OTC which is approved for the skeletal marking of fish by creating a distinguishable ring on the fish’s inner ear bone (otolith).  The mark remains with the fish its entire life.  Fish were provided by MD DNR before 2005, prior to the hatchery becoming operational.  Five and a half million were stocked from 2000 to 2013.  Juvenile samples are taken at four sites along the river every two weeks from July through October with a haul seine using a boat.  One hundred fish samples are kept to look for marks.  The index allows the Division to gauge juvenile survival.    In summary, Mr. Stangl stated that the stockings have been successful.  In 2012, it was the sixth consecutive year with an increase in adult relative abundance with similar results in 2011.  Hatchery marks on returning adult fish (mostly 4-6 year old fish) were 44% in 2012 which is another indication of the hatchery’s success.  One goal of the project is for the percentage of marked juveniles to be low over an extended period of time, an indication that natural reproduction from wild fish are outnumbering hatchery releases.  The same holds true for returning adults.  The goal is to maintain higher adult abundance rates with a lower percentage of marked hatchery fish over the long term indicating that the population is capable of sustaining itself.  
Mr. Stangl answered questions on MD’s program, OTC and other environmental advantages.

Agenda Item 3.  New Castle Management Area Habitat Report (Craig Rhoads).


Craig Rhoads, Program Manager for the Wildlife Section, gave a power point presentation on habitat management activities on the Division’s New Castle County wildlife management areas.  The Blackbird Reserve Wildlife Area consists of 535 acres and is located in the southern part of New Castle County which was purchased in 2006 in part by a grant from the National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration.  Property was also acquired off Gardner Road which consists of 161 acres.  This property is entirely forested except for a small section underneath a power line right-of-way.  The Division has also acquired property through a land transfer with DELDOT near Route 1.  This property is half forested and has two small agricultural fields.  Mr. Rhoads stated that a stipulation for the Blackbird Reserve properties purchased through a NOAA grant requires all active agricultural fields to be discontinued on the property.  The objective of the grant is to restore it back but no funding has been provided for the reforestation.  In 2008/2009, the Division started a five to seven year plan with a goal to eliminate 10 to 20 acres of agricultural fields per year. To date, there are approximately 90 of the 150 acres in the beginning phases of reforestation.  Volunteers, boy scouts and students from the University of Delaware also helped with the tree planting.  To date, 10,000 four to six foot trees have been planted.  The remaining fields will be planted this fall.  The Division also has been given money from the ATHOS oil spill settlement to be used to create migratory goose habitat.  Mr. Rhoads also showed a four minute video of a prescribed habitat burn to the Council members and audience.     
Agenda Item 4.  Turkey Harvest (Rob Hossler).

Rob Hossler, Program Manager of Species Conservation and Research, gave an update on the Division’s 2013 turkey harvest.  Mr. Hossler reported that this was the first time in ten years that the harvest did not increase, indicating a possible leveling off of Delaware’s turkey population.  The harvest this year was 614 birds.  A “back of the envelope” way for estimating the turkey population is to take the spring turkey harvest and multiply by ten.  According to this calculation, Delaware’s turkey population would be approximately 6,000.  Wildlife Management Zones 6 and 11 continued to have the highest harvest and in terms of public land harvest a record 78 birds (13% of the total harvest) were taken off public areas.  Norman G. Wilder and Redden State Forest were the most popular areas with 11 and 20 birds harvested, respectively.  Six birds were harvested on the C&D Canal Wildlife Area, which is the first year that birds were successfully harvested there.  The longest beard was 12½ inches and the longest spur lengths were almost two inches.  The heaviest bird was 25¾ pounds.  There were three very non-typical birds, two with six beards and one double-spurred bird.  Our first record of a bird being harvested with a muzzleloader occurred this year and 18 birds were harvested by nonresidents.  Adult birds comprised 74% of the harvest and 45% of the birds were harvested in the first week, which was slightly down from an annual first week harvest average of 50%.   There were 24 birds harvested during the youth hunt on April 6th.  This is the first year that youth were allowed to hunt on public areas with nine birds harvested on these public areas.  
Mr. Hossler discussed several ideas being considered for improving the season, including possibly a few more public lands permits, a youth lottery and an improved lottery program; however, all of these ideas are still in the discussion stages.

Handouts were provided to the Council members and the audience.

Agenda Item 5.  Director’s Update (David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis gave the following Division update:

The Division is currently working with Ducks Unlimited to plan a periodic trip to Canada to review waterfowl related projects that are funded with Delaware waterfowl stamp revenues.  The trip is scheduled for October and will be a three or four day trip.  Council members should let Greg Moore know if they plan to attend.   

The fishing photo contest has been initiated.  The theme is focusing on “Conservationists Enjoying the Outdoors.” The entries will be judged according to this theme.  The contest is now open and will run through October 15th.  A similar hunting photo contest will open on September 1 and will run through January 31.  The winners will be featured on the respective covers or in the fishing and hunting guides.  

The non-native species regulation may be published in the Federal Register on July 1 and a public hearing could be held sometime in late July.  If these regulations are adopted, coyote hunting will be allowed on November 1 this year aligning with the current fox hunting season. 

Director Saveikis gave the following update on legislation and provided the Council members with copies:

H.B. 94 initiated by the Division to update scientific collecting permits was passed by the House on May 14 and is assigned to the Senate Natural Resources Committee.
H.B. 98 also initiated by the Division which establishes gray fox, skunk and weasel as game animals was released out of the House Natural Resources Committee on May 1.    

Legislation to increases fines as well as declassifying certain violations for hunting, trapping, and fishing violations is under review by the Attorney General’s Office.  This legislation has no bill number yet.
H.B. 15 is Department legislation to rename DNREC’s various enforcement officers (fish and wildlife enforcements agents, park rangers and environmental crimes officers) as natural resource police officers.  Each enforcement unit will retain its identity and remain in its respective division and operate under the new umbrella name.  This legislation passed both the House and the Senate and will be sent to the Governor for signature.

H.B. 77 which allows the use of handguns in the deer depredation program was released out of the House Natural Resources Committee on May 15.  There is a proposed amendment to add a new caliber handgun.  This legislation was initiated by Representative Outten.  
H.B. 113 is legislation giving license exemptions to nonresidents who own 20 acres or more in Delaware.  This legislation was introduced in the House in May and was also initiated by Representative Outten.  

AGENDA FOR THE 6/25/2013

 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman Montague).
2. Controlled Access in Nanticoke Wildlife Area (Rob Gano).

3. Breeding Bird Atlas Update (Anthony Gonzon).

4. Rana Virus in Delaware Amphibians (Holly Niederriter).

5. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made, seconded and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 8:56 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
